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1. Respondent Universe and Sampling Methods

The respondent universe for prospective data collection remains 
the same as in the previously approved project: adults (>18 years
old) who meet the HIV case definition, have been reported to the 
National HIV Surveillance System (NHSS, OMB Control No. 0920-
0573, exp. 6/30/2019) and reside in one of the 23 participating 
project areas, including Puerto Rico, 19 sampled states, and 6 
separately funded cities within the sampled states). The proposed
respondent universe is estimated to number approximately 706,355 
persons. Eligible adults are those who, on the date of sampling, 
were: alive, diagnosed with HIV, and a resident of the project 
area according to the most recent address documented in NHSS 
records. 

MMP has a two-stage sampling design. The first stage of sampling,
conducted at the project’s inception using probability 
proportional to size sampling methods, resulted in the selection 
of 20 of 52 eligible geographic primary sampling units (PSUs, 
defined as 50 states; Washington, DC; and Puerto Rico). The six 
cities separately funded for HIV/AIDS surveillance were included 
in the 20 selected PSUs and were, for administrative reasons, 
also funded separately to conduct MMP, resulting in a total of 26
project areas. Budget restrictions applied to the 2009 data 
collection cycle necessitated dropping 3 project areas. In 
preparation for the 2009 data collection cycle, three states were
randomly selected to be removed from the PSU sampling frame in 
coordination with statisticians from the RAND Corporation, 
leaving 23 participating project areas (16 states, Puerto Rico, 
and six separately funded cities). This modification was approved
by OMB. Sampling methods ensured representation of all regions of
the US. For the 2015 data collection cycle, MMP received OMB 
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approval to conduct data collection in the 3 project areas 
dropped in 2009, should funding be available. However, these 3 
project areas did not collect project data due to lack of 
funding, and we are requesting to drop them from this information
collection request.

The 23 MMP project area sample is retained to preserve 
operational efficiencies and because MMP is an important source 
of population-based estimates at the state and city level for 
guiding allocation of prevention and care resources. Resampling 
the primary sampling units was considered and rejected because 
the epidemiology of HIV infection had not changed sufficiently 
from the time of the original sample to outweigh operational 
considerations and the need to preserve the continuity of data in
participating areas. It would be operationally inefficient and 
resource-intensive to sample persons directly from NHSS because 
this would require the establishment and maintenance of the 
infrastructure to collect MMP data in every state and territory, 
the majority of which would have very few cases sampled. Further,
clustering the sample in geographic areas allows for a sample 
size sufficient to produce local estimates of HIV care and 
treatment that are needed for planning purposes.  

The second stage of sampling remains the same as in the 
previously approved data collection, and involves random sampling
of eligible persons directly from NHSS.  CDC HIV case 
surveillance staff will draw a sample from NHSS of eligible 
persons whose case records indicate they are residing in the 23 
participating project areas.  Health department staff in these 
jurisdictions will find and recruit sampled persons (i.e., screen
them for eligibility and offer enrollment in the project), 
conduct interviews with consenting individuals, and abstract 
their medical records. 

Sampled states will have a minimum sample size of 400 persons 
after combination with separately funded cities, if applicable 
(Attachment 16). Some states will enroll more than 400, because 
the sample size in the project area is roughly proportional to 
the number of persons living with HIV in each state. A minimum 
sample size of 400 will allow the description of outcomes of 
interest, e.g., the proportion of participants with an 
undetectable viral load, with sufficient statistical precision.

These methods are expected to yield a probability sample of 
persons diagnosed with HIV in the nation and in each project 
area. More detail about each of the stages of sampling is 
provided below. 
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Primary Sampling Unit Selection Methods

The first stage of sampling, conducted in 2005 (and not to be 
repeated in the next three years) employed a random, stratified 
sample. Because the goal of MMP was to obtain a national 
probability sample of adults receiving HIV medical care in the 
US, all 50 states plus the District of Columbia (DC) and Puerto 
Rico (PR) were considered eligible to participate. Systematic 
sampling with probability proportional to size was used, with the
measure of size being the total number of persons living with 
AIDS reported to the national HIV/AIDS Reporting System [HARS]),
(OMB Control No. 0920-0573: Adult and Pediatric Confidential 
HIV/AIDS Case Reports for National HIV/AIDS Surveillance) at the 
end of 2002. Given available funding, 20 PSUs were selected at 
the first stage of sampling. In 2009, in coordination with 
statisticians from the RAND Corporation, the first stage of 
sampling was revised and three states were removed from the PSU 
sampling frame. This modification was approved by OMB. Twenty-
three project areas (16 states, Puerto Rico, and 6 separately 
funded cities within sampled states) have been funded to conduct 
MMP since 2009. Although MMP was approved to add the three 
randomly excluded project areas back in to the sample in 2015, 
funding was not available to do so and we propose to drop them 
from this information collection request. We estimate that the 
current 23 project areas contain 73% of all persons with an HIV 
diagnosis in the United States. 
 
As mentioned above, resampling the primary sampling units was 
considered and rejected. At the inception of MMP, AIDS prevalence
in 2002 was the most comprehensive proportional measure of size 
of the population of interest available in all 52 jurisdictions. 
A comparison of AIDS prevalence in 2002 and HIV prevalence in 
2010 showed the two distributions to be highly similar, although 
Maryland constituted a larger proportion of cases.  The value of 
preserving the existing project area infrastructure and of 
maintaining the capacity to track trends in locally 
representative estimates were judged to outweigh the potential 
the benefits to be gained, i.e., with regard to optimizing the 
sampling design, from resampling primary sampling units. 

Respondent Sampling Methods

For the currently approved project, sampling involves the 
construction, by CDC staff, of respondent sampling frames for 
each of the 23 participating areas from the aggregated National 
HIV Surveillance System dataset, which combines data from 56 
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states and dependent areas. Each project area’s sampling frame 
will include adults diagnosed with HIV and reported to the 
project area and CDC NHSS as of the sampling date. Persons whose 
death preceded the sampling date and persons not residing in the 
jurisdiction, according to the most recently recorded address in 
NHSS, will be excluded from each project area sampling frame. 
Random samples will be selected independently from each project 
area sampling frame.

Sample size

A combined total of 9,700 participants per year will be sampled 
from the project area sampling frames (Attachment 16).  To 
determine a minimum sample size, the expected precision of 
estimates derived from the entire sample and from subpopulations 
were considered for different sample size options. A sample size 
of 400 persons per state or 9,700 persons overall would have both
acceptable precision and feasibility.

In calculating the precision of estimates from project area 
samples of 400 persons and a total combined sample of 9,700, the 
impact of weighted data analysis on precision was taken into 
account. Weighted analysis is necessary because the use of 
systematic random sampling within project areas and adjustment 
for non-response bias cause unequal selection probabilities. Both
unequal selection probabilities across project areas and 
correlation of observations within project areas produce variance
estimates that are larger than they would be for a simple random 
sample of the same size. This variance inflation is called design
effect. A design effect of 2 is used in the calculations because 
this level of design effect is commonly encountered in national 
surveys. 

The following table shows the expected precision of an estimate 
from these data, e.g., the proportion of persons who identified 
insufficient financial resources as a barrier to receiving care. 
The confidence interval (CI) half-widths in the table are the 
maximum that would be expected for estimates based on sample 
sizes of 400 and 9,700 for project area and aggregated estimates,
respectively. 

The table shows the level of precision to be expected not only 
for estimates for the entire population (column 2), but also for 
subpopulations that comprise 50%, 33%, and 10% of the total 
population (column 3, 4, and 5 respectively).
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CI half-width CI half-width CI half-width CI half-width
N        total         subpopn = 50%      subpopn = 33%      subpopn = 10%  
400 6.93% 9.81% 12.09% 22.06%
9,700 1.41% 2.00%  2.45%  4.45%

Expected Response Rate

The response rate for the first cycle of MMP that sampled 
directly from NHSS, the 2015 data collection cycle, was 40%. 
Because MMP response rates have improved over time as the project
has become more routinized, response rates for the proposed 
project are also expected to improve over time. Response rates 
for all epidemiologic studies have declined in recent decades 
(Attachment 5 reference 15). Although MMP’s response rate is 
lower than desired, the quality of estimates obtained from MMP is
strengthened by unbiased sampling methods from well-defined 
sampling frames (Attachment 5 reference 16).   Because MMP annual
samples are drawn from the NHSS database maintained by CDC (NHSS,
OMB Control No. 0920-0573, exp. 6/30/2019),  this ensures that 
MMP has better information about nonrespondents than most 
household and phone surveys, allowing adjustment of the data for 
nonresponse bias. 

The following tables present our national and project area 
response rates for the 2009-2016 cycles and national response 
rates for the 2015-2016 cycles stratified by two key 
characteristics, receipt of HIV medical care and viral 
suppression. These tables illustrate the decline in response 
rates seen after the 2015 change in methods to include persons 
not receiving medical care and the substantially lower response 
rates seen among persons not receiving care and those who are not
virally suppressed. 
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Table 1a. MMP response rates for facilities (F) and patients (P): 2009 - 2016

Page 1 of 23

  2009 2010 2011 2012 2013 2014 2015 2016

 State F P F P F P F P F P F P F P F P

                               
California 73 43 85 58 82 49 84 56 80 56 85 57 N/A 40 N/A 47
Delaware 100 63 100 56 100 52 100 48 100 52 100 49 N/A 44 N/A 47
Florida 74 49 87 58 87 53 86 52 80 64 81 58 N/A 39 N/A 44
Georgia 57 48 45 39 75 31 75 46 70 48 73 50 N/A 33 N/A 43
Illinois 64 55 76 50 76 50 70 52 84 54 84 58 N/A 40 N/A 43
Indiana 100 61 89 38 95 42 89 62 95 51 95 48 N/A 35 N/A 42
Michigan 62 40 74 32 68 38 85 41 79 43 82 49 N/A 46 N/A 45
Mississippi 100 58 85 58 73 52 86 40 75 44 81 64 N/A 43 N/A 44
New Jersey 65 22 59 36 71 36 70 43 96 44 92 42 N/A 34 N/A 42
New York 74 37 81 36 79 36 89 55 90 55 94 56 N/A 40 N/A 43
North Carolina 72 55 67 46 60 40 68 45 88 55 83 57 N/A 41 N/A 42
Oregon 100 69 100 74 100 61 100 65 100 69 100 62 N/A 49 N/A 53
Pennsylvania 91 62 100 50 100 59 100 47 98 47 95 51 N/A 39 N/A 43
Texas 72 52 79 53 81 58 83 59 77 61 83 60 N/A 39 N/A 44
Virginia 78 37 74 52 81 54 88 59 68 53 68 58 N/A 31 N/A 44
Washington 86 50 93 52 91 61 88 59 86 58 86 57 N/A 45 N/A 42
Puerto Rico 83 64 96 55 95 61 95 56 95 66 95 65 N/A 43 N/A 43

Total 76 51 81 50 83 49 85 53 85 55 86 56 N/A 40 N/A 44



Table 1b. MMP 2015-2016 response rates by key variables

2015 response rate by key variables %

Retained in care (had 2+ clinical visits or HIV-related 
labs at least 3 months apart in the year prior to 
interview) 51

Some care (had at least one HIV-related lab in the year 
prior to interview) 42

Not in care (had neither HIV-related lab nor clinical 
visits in the year prior to interview) 15

   

Virally suppressed 49

Not virally suppressed or no recent viral load 27

   

Total 40

2016 response rate by key variables %

   

Retained in care (had 2+ clinical visits or HIV-related 
labs at least 3 months apart in the year prior to 
interview) 55

Some care (had at least one HIV-related lab in the year 
prior to interview) 45

Not in care (had neither HIV-related lab nor clinical 
visits in the year prior to interview) 17

   

   

Virally suppressed 54

Not virally suppressed or no recent viral load 29
   

Total 44
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2. Procedures for the Collection of Information

The proposed project will employ the same data collection 
procedures as those currently approved for MMP. Participants will
be sampled from NHSS and recruited primarily by project area MMP 
staff. However, if direct contact cannot be made, and a sampled 
person has a known health care provider, contact through the 
provider may be employed as a back-up mechanism. 

All interviews will be conducted by trained project area staff. 
Participation in the project is voluntary. Respondents may refuse
to participate at all or in part. Respondents may refuse to 
answer questions or discontinue participation at any time without
penalty. 

The National Center for HIV/AIDS, Viral Hepatitis, STD, and TB 
Prevention (NCHHSTP), CDC, has determined that MMP is not 
research and that it is a routine disease surveillance activity, 
with data being used for disease control program monitoring or 
policy purposes  (non-research status approved 6/25/2017; 
Attachment 10).  Because NCHHSTP has determined that MMP is not 
research, federal institutional review board (IRB) review and 
approval is not required. All applicable Federal and state 
privacy laws must be followed. 

Project areas should follow state and/or local procedures to 
determine whether the proposed data collection is subject to 
state and/or local human subject regulations.  The need for 
state/local IRB review, and the IRB approval and renewal dates, 
if applicable, must be kept on file in every project area.  
Copies of this documentation should be provided to CDC on an 
annual basis.

All federal, state, and local MMP staff must adhere to the 
ethical principles and standards by respecting and protecting the
privacy, confidentiality, and autonomy of participants to the 
maximum extent possible.

Sampled persons will be offered enrollment primarily through 
contact with MMP project area staff. However, some providers may 
prefer to notify the patient before MMP staff initiate contact. 
Otherwise, potential participants will be initially contacted 
using letters or telephone, text, and E-mail-contact scripts 
developed using CDC templates (Attachments 11a, 11b, 11c, and 
11d).  
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Contact information for sampled persons being sought for 
recruitment will be obtained from project area NHSS records. 
Before making phone contact, project areas may send information 
about the project by mail. To protect the confidentiality of 
persons recruited, such mailings will refer in general to a 
health survey rather than specifically mentioning HIV. The nature
of the survey will be revealed through the informed consent 
process (Attachment 3a) when contact is established with the 
sampled person. Non-substantive modifications were made to the 
model consent form to improve readability, ensure incarcerated 
persons understand that participation will not affect their 
parole, and provide more detailed information about whom 
participants should contact for specific concerns. A comparison 
of the 2018 consent form with the previously approved consent 
form is provided in Attachment 3b. 

All patient interviews (Attachments 8a and 8b) will be conducted 
by trained project staff in a private location, either as part of
a routine visit to a medical facility, in a hospital or clinic or
at the respondent’s home, or in another mutually agreed-upon 
location. Interviews may also be conducted over the telephone or 
by videoconference. The expected duration of the interview is 
approximately 45 minutes.

The interview instrument (Attachments 8a and 8b) will be provided
by CDC in a Computer Assisted Personal Interview format to allow 
data to be collected electronically. The interview will be 
administered face-to-face, through the telephone, or by 
videoconference using electronic tablet devices or computers. The
interview instrument was developed using Questionnaire 
Development System (QDS) software (NOVA Research Company, 
Bethesda, Maryland).

At the end of the interview, participants will receive HIV 
prevention materials, referrals to local prevention and care 
services, and prevention information from the project staff, as 
requested.

To avoid data loss, and to ensure data security, at the end of 
each field visit the interviewers will be responsible for 
downloading and saving all data records into the health 
department secure MMP database. Interviewers will be instructed 
to delete all patient records from the data collection computer’s
hard drive after downloading the records and before leaving for 
the next interview.
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Local project staff trained in the abstraction of clinical 
variables from medical charts will abstract the medical records 
of persons who have received HIV medical care (Attachment 13 for 
abstraction data elements) Staff will use standardized web-based 
software accessed from a secure laptop computer for medical 
record abstraction. The information to be collected is primarily 
related to the diagnosis of opportunistic infections, provision 
of preventive therapies, prescription of antiretroviral 
medications, adverse events due to medications, and health 
services utilization. 

Minimal data on all sampled persons from the National HIV 
Surveillance System (NHSS, OMB Control No. 0920-0573, exp. 
6/30/2019) will be extracted using a computer program run by 
project staff in each project area or at CDC (data to be 
extracted are listed in Attachment 4). These data on respondents 
and non-respondents will be compared to assess non-response bias.
Additionally, because CD4 t-lymphocyte counts and viral load test
results used to stage HIV disease and as proxies for receipt of 
care are reported to states through NHSS prospectively, the link 
to case surveillance data through the minimum dataset can also be
used to monitor MMP respondents’ receipt of care services, 
progression of HIV disease, and potential for ongoing 
transmission of HIV over time. 

The personally identifying information used to select 
participants (i.e., date of birth) will not be collected on the 
interview and medical record abstraction forms; instead, each 
person will be assigned a unique coded identifier. 

The tablet and laptop computers used for data collection will be 
password protected and the data on them will be encrypted using 
standard, 128-bit encryption software. No personal identifiers 
will be collected or included. All data will be downloaded onto a
secure computer at the health department and deleted from the 
field computers upon return to the health department.

Quality Control

For quality assurance purposes, a 10% subset of interviews will 
be observed by the project coordinator to determine accuracy and 
completeness. Additionally, interviewers will discuss each 
other’s interviews to facilitate consistency in administration 
techniques across interviewers.

CDC will regularly train the interviewers and convene lessons 
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learned meetings to understand the problems that can occur with 
the software and hardware used for conducting the interviews. 
Training topics will include how to use the CDC-provided software
and hardware, conduct the interviews, archive the collected data,
and transfer the data. CDC will also provide written, detailed 
instructions on conducting interviews to participating health 
departments. Computer applications will have automated edit 
checks built in for quality control.

CDC is responsible for overseeing a contract with the Cerner 
Corporation for the development and distribution of the medical 
record abstraction software to the participating health 
departments. CDC provides the medical record abstraction data 
elements and rules for entry, and Cerner develops the software. 
CDC will conduct abstractor training, and also provide a manual 
with detailed instructions for data abstraction to participating 
health departments.

CDC will ensure regular training of abstractors and convene 
lessons learned meetings to understand the problems that can 
occur with the software and hardware that are used for conducting
the abstraction. The software application for medical record 
abstraction will have built in edit checks for quality control.

Electronic abstraction records (Attachment 13) will be visually 
scanned to check for completeness. A 5% subset of medical records
will be re-abstracted by a second, independent reviewer and 
compared to the original abstraction data to determine 
completeness and discrepancies. The medical records selected for 
re-abstraction should be from a variety of facilities, 
abstractors, and time periods. 

CDC regularly conducts site visits to each project area. The 
purpose of the site visit is to monitor adherence to the project 
protocol, observe interviews and medical record abstractions, and
obtain feedback on study procedures. Additional site visits 
specific to the proposed data collection will be conducted as 
needed.

Because MMP is primarily a descriptive project, power 
calculations, which are used in sample size determinations for 
studies that test specific hypotheses, were not performed. 
Instead, the level of precision (i.e., the estimated 95% 
confidence interval half-width) was the criterion for determining
sample sizes in individual project areas. Ninety-five percent 
(95%) confidence interval half-widths were calculated for a 
variety of sample sizes and design effects.
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95% Confidence Interval half-widths for total population estimates for various sample sizes and design effects

CI half-
width

CI half-
width

CI half-
width

CI half-
width

CI half-
width

N design 
effect = 1

Design 
effect = 2

design 
effect = 3

design 
effect = 4

design 
effect = 5

100 9.80% 13.86% 16.97% 19.60% 21.91%
200 6.93% 9.80% 12.00% 13.86% 15.50%
300 5.66% 8.00% 9.80% 11.32% 12.65%
400 4.90% 6.93% 8.49% 9.80% 10.96%
500 4.38% 6.20% 7.59% 8.77% 9.80%
600 4.00% 5.66% 6.93% 8.00% 8.95%
700 3.70% 5.24% 6.42% 7.41% 8.28%
800 3.46% 4.90% 6.00% 6.93% 7.75%
900 3.27% 4.62% 5.66% 6.53% 7.30%
1000 3.10% 4.38% 5.37% 6.20% 6.93%
1200 2.83% 4.00% 4.90% 5.66% 6.33%

Four hundred was determined to be the minimum sample size for a 
state to obtain total population estimates with an acceptable 
level of precision (assuming a design effect, or increase in 
variance of estimates due to using a multistage sampling design, 
of 2). This sample size was assigned to most of the states with 
the lowest AIDS prevalence. Sample sizes for states with moderate
to high AIDS prevalence were determined based on the distribution
of cases among the 17 sampled states and the 6 separately funded 
cities in those states, to achieve a national sample size of 
approximately 10,000. These project area sample sizes will allow 
national estimates at an acceptable level of precision for 
subpopulations as small as 10% of the total population of 
interest (as shown in the table in the section “Sample size” 
above).

3. Methods to Maximize Response Rates and Deal with Non response

Please see Supporting Statement A, Section 9 for information on 
methods to maximize response rates.

Assessing Non-Response Bias
The same procedures for assessing non-response bias that are 
currently used for MMP will be used for the proposed project. 
Minimal data (Attachment 4) on all sampled persons from NHSS will
be extracted using a computer program run by project staff in 
each project area or at CDC. Minimal data on respondents and non-
respondents will be compared to identify predictors of non-
response. Predictors with statistically significant effects will 
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be used in the development of weight adjustment classes. Along 
with selection probabilities based on the sampling design, non-
response data will factor into calculation of analytic weights so
as to increase the generalizability of results to the universe of
HIV-diagnosed adults. 

Weights will be developed based on the assessment of non-response
bias for each cycle. In the analysis of non-response that was 
completed for the 2015 MMP data collection cycle, significant 
predictors of patient response were sex, HIV acquisition risk, 
receipt of HIV care, and age group. The ability to assess and 
adjust for nonresponse is a strength of probability surveys that 
may compensate for lower than desired response rates (Attachment 
5 reference 16).

Recruitment will be monitored through on-going data reports 
generated weekly and monthly from the data submitted to CDC. The 
project area staff and CDC will use the data in these reports to 
identify problems with recruitment. When a problem with response 
or recruitment arises during data collection, field staff will be
instructed to consult with local stakeholders and facility staff 
to identify solutions to the problem.   

4. Tests of Procedures or Methods to be Undertaken

The data collection methods and instruments to be used in this 
project were previously pilot tested (Formative Research and Tool
Development for the Medical Monitoring Project: Testing Solutions
for Challenges of Sampling, OMB Control No. 0920-0840, expiration
1/31/2019) and are the same as in the currently approved project

OMB will be informed of any changes to data collection procedures
or instruments as quickly as possible.

5. Individuals Consulted on Statistical Aspects and Individuals
Collecting and/or Analyzing Data

Consultants on Statistical Aspects

The following individuals consulted on statistical aspects:
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ICF Macro:
Tonja M. Kyle, M.A.
Project Director
ICF International
530 Gaither Road, Suite 500
Rockville, MD 20850
301.572.0820
301.572.0986 (f)
tkyle@icfi.com

Ronaldo Iachan, Ph.D
Senior Statistical Team Lead
ICF International
530 Gaither Road, Suite 500
Rockville, MD 20850
301.572.0820
301.572.0986 (f)
rIachan@icfi.com

Individuals Collecting and/or Analyzing Data

CDC is not directly engaged with human subjects during data 
collection. However, CDC Project Staff below will train health 
department staff in data collection methods, monitor the progress
of recruitment by health department staff, and analyze the data.

CDC Project Staff
All CDC project staff can be reached at the following address and
phone number: 
Behavioral and Clinical Surveillance Branch
Division of HIV/AIDS Prevention
Centers for Disease Control and Prevention
1600 Clifton Rd, NE MS E-46
Atlanta, GA 30333
Phone: (404) 639-2090 

Joseph Prejean, PhD
Chief, Behavioral and Clinical 
Surveillance Branch
Email: nzp1@cdc.gov

Heather Bradley, PhD
Associate Director for Science,
Behavioral and Clinical 
Surveillance Branch
Email: iyk5@cdc.gov

Linda Beer, PhD
Epidemiologist
Email: lbeer@cdc.gov

Sandra Stockwell, RN
Nurse Consultant
Email: sstockwell@cdc.gov

R Luke Shouse, MD
Medical Officer
Email: @cdc.gov

Pranesh Chowdhury, MD, MPH
Epidemiologist
Email: cnu1@cdc.gov

Catherine Sanders, MA
Public Health Advisor
Email: hge3@cdc.gov

John Weiser, MD
Medical Epidemiologist
Email: eqn9@cdc.gov

Ansley Lemons, MPH Tracy Tie, PhD
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Health Scientist
Email: imk2@cdc.gov

Health Scientist
hzu3@cdc.gov

Jennifer Fagan, MA
Behavioral Scientist
Email: jafagan@cdc.gov

Oluwatosin Olaiya, MPH
Associate Service Fellow
Email: xdg1@cdc.gov

Nicholas DeGroote
ORISE Fellow
Email: yon8@cdc.gov

Amy Baugher, MPH
Health Scientist
Email: yda1@cdc.gov

Emma Frazier, PhD
Epidemiologist
Email: elf3@cdc.gov

Alejandro Perez, MPH
Health Scientist
Email: hvv9@cdc.gov

Christopher Johnson, MS
Statistician
Email: cjohnson@cdc.gov

Jason Craw, MPH
Epidemiologist
Email: JCraw@cdc.gov

Mabel Padilla, MPH
Public Health Analyst
Email: ymj0@cdc.gov

Margaret Nyaku, MPH, BS
Health Scientist
Email: yjs2@cdc.gov

Kathleen Wu, MPH
Project Coordinator
Email: ncq3@cdc.gov

Runa Gokhale, MD
Researcher
Email: yet7@cdc.gov

Eli Rosenberg, PhD
Researcher
Email: ifh1@cdc.gov

The following contracted staff will analyze MMP data.

ICF International CDC CIMS Contract Project Staff
All CDC CIMS contracted staff can be reached at the following 
address and phone number: 
Behavioral and Clinical Surveillance Branch
Division of HIV/AIDS Prevention
Centers for Disease Control and Prevention
1600 Clifton Rd, NE MS E-46
Atlanta, GA 30333
Phone: (404) 639-2090 

Cherry Luo Kevin Chen
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Senior Associate
 xas7@cdc.gov

Wen Zhou
Senior Associate
 ydp3@cdc.gov

Tamara Carree
Associate
yxu9@cdc.gov

Fengjue Shu
Associate
kqi9@cdc.gov 

Associate
lfz4@cdc.gov

Pingping Han
Analyst
lpa4@cdc.gov

Anne Yuan
Associate
lqk7@cdc.gov

CDC personnel responsible for receiving and approving CIMS 
contract deliverables:
LaShonda Billingsley
Associate Director for Data Management
Division of HIV/AIDS Prevention
lqb6@cdc.gov

ICF International Data Coordinating Center Contract Project Staff
All Data Coordinating Center contracted staff can be reached at 
the following address and phone number: 
ICF International
530 Gaither Road, Suite 500
Rockville, MD 20850
Phone: (800) 393-5936 

 
Tonja Kyle, MS
Project Director
tonja.kyle@icfi.com

Summer Brenwald
Data Management Coordinator
Summer.Brenwald@icfi.com

Adam Lee
Statistician
Adam.lee@icfi.com

Lee Harding, MS
Statistician
richard.l.harding@icfi.com

Baibai Chen, MA
Senior Lead SAS Programmer
baibai.chen@icfi.com

Wen Song, MS
SAS Programmer
wen.song@icfi.com
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Deirdre Middleton, MPH
Statistical Team Lead 
Coordinator
deirdre.middleton@icfi.com

Meagan Canali
Lead Technical Assistance 
Coordinator (TAC)
Meagan.Canali@icfi.com

David Radune
Systems Architect
David.radune@icfi.com

Joe Kulangara
Systems Developer
Joe.kulangara@icfi.com

Sherri Mamon
Systems Development Team 
Coordinator
Sherri.Mamon@icfi.com

Kelli Keith
TAC, System Testing/ 
Documentation Specialist
Kelli.keith@icfi.com

Luz Mercier
Training Coordinator
Luz.Mercier@icfi.com

Jon Stanger
Database Administrator
Jon.stanger@icfi.com

Bridget Beavers
TAC
Bridget.Beavers@icfi.com

Kristen Serio
Data Manager
Kristen.Serio@icfi.com

Kelly Martin
Data Manager
Kelly.Martin@icfi.com

CDC personnel responsible for receiving and approving Data 
Coordinating Center contract deliverables:
Cindy Su
Health Scientist
Division of HIV/AIDS Prevention
(404) 639-3273
yds0@cdc.gov

Jason Craw, MPH
Epidemiologist
Division of HIV/AIDS Prevention
(404) 639-6395
JCraw@cdc.gov

Cerner Corporation Contract Project Staff
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Rob Taylor    
Scientist 
1942 Muhlenberg Drive, 
Lansdale, PA 19446-5552 
816-982-7035
rob.taylor@cerner.com

Dana Bryant   
Researcher    
2313 Marston Lane
Flossmoor, IL  60422   
816-571-6031

dana.bryant@cerner.com

Cheryl Akridge 
Research Project Leader 
4803 Patagonia Pl 
Land O'Lakes, FL 34638  
816-982-7098 
cheryl.akridge@cerner.com

CDC personnel responsible for receiving and approving Cerner 
Corporation contract deliverables:
Catherine Sanders
Public Health Analyst
Division of HIV/AIDS Prevention
(404) 639-0959
hge3@cdc.gov
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